STOGURSEY PARISH COUNCIL
 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY 10 MAY 2016
IN THE VICTORY HALL STOGURSEY

PUBLIC FORUM:







No items were raised.

PRESENT:

Cllr Allan Searle (Chairman), Cllr Chris Morgan (Vice-Chairman), Cllr Val Boxall, Cllr Geoff Coles, Cllr Ian Elenor, Cllr Chris Ford, Cllr Sue Goss, Cllr Susan Jones, Cllr Paul Tipney, Cllr Keith Turpin, Aly Prowse (Clerk), 1 member of the public. 

1/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Hugh Davies.
2/16
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 12.4.16:

The minutes were AGREED and signed by the Chairman.
3/16
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllrs Goss and Morgan declared an interest in planning matters.
4/16
COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT (Cllr Hugh Davies):
The Clerk received an email from Cllr Davies to read in his absence. In short: 

1. Customer Access and Shared Assets Hub for Williton. SCC are developing a joint business case with WSC, with agreement planned early 2017.

2. Force Academy turnaround - SCC welcomed the news that Government has abandoned plans to convert all schools to academies.

3. Regarding the Hinkley C final investment decision as reported in the press on 23.4.16, the EDF Board has decided to undertake a formal non-binding consultation process with “Comite Central d” Enterprise, a statutory 60 day process which is hoped to define the detailed steps to reach a conclusion this summer.

4. £1m scheme on the C182 to widen the road and install a cycle way between Cannington and Combwich.

5/16
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT:

Cllr Goss

1. The West Somerset Local Plan to 2032 is at the examination stage with the Planning Inspectorate. It is hoped the Plan will receive approval at the end of this year or the beginning of next.

2. Following on from the Main Site Forum, a small sub group was set up to look at the problem of speeding through the hamlets’ particularly from the C182 junction with Shurton to the bottom of Stogursey. Speed bumps and chicanes were ruled out because of the noise and disruption to residents who live near them, as was a 20mph limit which would be impractical and would not meet the criteria (except perhaps outside the School). Robust speed management is probably the only measure to succeed, so there will be a programme of various evidence gathering in the coming months to try and justify this measure. At this meeting S.Littler advised that improvements will be made soon to Benhole Lane. At the southern end the footpath will be re-opened through the garden of Benhole Cottage and there will be a new footbridge across the ford. Improvements will also be made at the top of the lane which is prone to flooding.
Cllr Morgan

1. Hinkley C is subject to a 60 day consultation as requested by French Unions – not due to finance or technical reasons – but more to do with EDF assets. 
2. WSC will be making available planning training to all parish and town councillors.
3. Following the recent roadworks on Stogursey and Stringston lanes, the roadwork signs still remain, littering the roadside and grass verges. Cllr Morgan is pushing for the District Council to start legal action against the contractors and/or SCC to recover the costs from the contractor. 
6/16
REVIEW OF ACTION LIST (By exception):
Item 4
SIS Scheme (traffic calming measures) – Cllr Davies has produced further information justifying the requirement for this scheme to the Traffic and Transport Development Group, SCC. Action continues.
Item 7
Bins at Stolford and the Burgage Rd Play Area - These are being emptied, but no agreements have been received as yet.
Item 8
Police statistics - A response has been received from Sue Mountstevens. Councillors were very disappointed and unhappy with the content and tone of the response. It was proposed by Cllr Morgan, seconded by Cllr Turpin and AGREED by all to invite her to a meeting. Action: Clerk
Item 9
Lengths-man working areas – Cllr Morgan said he would deal with this under agenda item 10.

Item 11
Paddon’s Play Area – The Clerk left a phone message for B.Kitching on 10.5.16 following a lack of response to her email on 22.3.16. This will be pursued. Action: Clerk
Item 13
Collapsed pipe at Idson Lane, Stolford – on 18.4.16 P.Owen emailed the Clerk to advise he would revisit the site and report back. He will be contacted to check progress. Action: Clerk.
Item 14
Finger Posts – Cllr Turpin wished to reiterate that if councillors wanted to paint finger posts, they did so as individuals and not councillors.

Item 15
Castle St Flood Scheme Meeting – M.Martin is finding it difficult trying to arrange this meeting. Action continues.
Item 17
Burgage Rd Play Area Bins – The bin near the shelter is still to be moved. Action continues. Cllr Ford reported another hole has appeared in the roof of the shelter caused by vandalism. 
Item 18
Vegetation Clearance at The Pound – Cllr Jones has started clearing the weeds. After the ivy is removed she will repoint the walls with lime mortar. She has vast experience using lime mortar.

Item 19
Water Supply to The Pound – The Clerk is awaiting guidance from Wessex Water. Action continues.  
Item 21
Report Highways issues at Stolford – Cllr Searle reported that all the potholes have been marked for repair except one.
7/16
EDF HINKLEY POINT C:

Cllr Morgan said EDF are taking over a large office complex in Bristol and that 2 of the 3 batching plants are complete. Batching plant 1 has been issued a license and is making concrete to standard.

8/16
HINKLEY C COMMUNITY IMPACT MITIGATION (CIM) UPDATE:

1. Feasibility Study Village Hall (Cllr Searle) 
Cllr Ford reported that the grant funding application to National Lottery (Awards for all) and Sport England have been turned down, although A.Goodchild and the Consultant will talk to National Lottery to ascertain if another application would be worthwhile. If not, it is unlikely much more funding will be forthcoming other than the £1m CIM grant, in which case the Trustees would need to look at how this will be best spent. Cllr Morgan suggests this is not done until A.Goodchild completes his approach to National Lottery; Cllr Ford said the Trustees would wait, although he would not want to wait more than three of four weeks. Cllr Boxall said if the funding is reduced to £1m this will amount to a significant shortfall in the plans. Cllr Searle said inevitably it will come back to the Trustees for the decision.

2. Other
V.Dare from the Environment Agency phoned the Clerk to ask whether the council might support an application to the CIM fund to provide some match funding for the permanent flood defence flood scheme at Stolford. It was AGREED to talk to Lisa Redston in the first instance. Action: Clerk.

9/16
CLOSED CHURCHYARD GRASS CUTTING:
Three letters were submitted to the Clerk by Cllrs Boxall, Ford and Jones to request Council reconsider the previous motion (minutes 230/15/6, 204/15/item 10 and 188/16 refer). Cllr Morgan had changed his original stance in favour of the motion, to now against, following the site meeting with S.Foster and the Church Warden on 11.3.16. Cllr Elenor felt that the contractor may be painting a ‘bleak picture’ of the difficulties that would arise should the area be left uncut, although councillors generally agreed that the original proposal would not save any money. Cllr Morgan said he would be happy to arrange a further meeting to give the opportunity for more councillors to attend. This was not taken up.
Cllr Ford proposed we stay with the existing cutting regime. This was seconded by Cllr Goss. Votes for: 7; Against 2. Motion carried. 
10/16
LENGTHS-MAN SCHEME:
Cllr Morgan announced that EDF will no longer fund the lengths-man scheme after September 2016 irrespective of the Financial Investment Decision (FID). Grounds’ Maintenance funding will not be forthcoming from either SCC or WSC. An alternative may be that the parish council fund a grounds’ person from the Precept. There may be the possibility of match funding by EDF if we can for example, find 50% of the cost. We first need to make an assessment of the work required. Cllr Elenor said there are a lot of questions and issues to think about, so asked if we could have some time to think about it. Cllr Tipney echoed this and suggested we discuss at a later date. Cllr Searle said we had prepared a draft contract when we discussed the possibility of submitting an application to the CIM fund last year (which we subsequently withdrew). It was AGREED to circulate the document to members as it may help in the deliberations. Action: Clerk.

11/16
QUEEN’S 90th BIRTHDAY – COMMEMORATIVE ITEM FOR SCHOOL CHILDREN:
Following the email to members to obtain agreement for this expenditure (minute 224/15/item 12), Cllr Searle placed an order on 4.5.16 for 100 bookmarks (90 were required, but 100 are cheaper to buy). The cost is under £300 which will be split between us and Lady Gass (VAT will be reclaimable). The School children’s party is on 10.6.16 which will include a Church Service and a tea party.
12/16
MEETING REPORTS:
1. 13.4.16 Main Site Forum
A.Goodchild and L.Redston outlined the Quantock AONB fund (via CIM) coordinated by I.Porter for environment enhancements. Cllr Morgan suggested sending a copy of the grant funding details to landowners. Lesley Flash also submitted an email suggesting the same. This was AGREED. Action: Clerk.
2.     24.4.16 West Somerset Flood Group

This meeting was cancelled.

3. 28.4.16 Transport Forum

Cllr Turpin requested ‘Stogursey’ is added to the signposts at both ends of the new Cannington by-pass roundabouts, the missing signpost to Coultings at Clayland Corner is replaced and other finger posts are cleaned, only to receive a disappointing response from A.Coupe who would not reconsider the request. A letter of complaint will be sent to County Highways. Action: Clerk. Cllr Goss will also raise at the Community Forum.
4. 9.5.16 Transparency Code Training
The Clerk attended this training which was very useful. She will precis the key implications and issue to members. Action: Clerk. The Transparency Code applies to councils with a turnover less than £25k per annum. This would normally apply to us except in years where grants received take us over this limit (as in the last two years) or until the precept might exceed £25k. Therefore to avoid confusion to parishioners, it makes sense to apply the principles of the Code from now, and in any event it is good ‘governance’.   
13/16
FORTHCOMING MEETINGS:

12.5.16
- Community Forum

26.5.16 – Steart Forum

14/16
CORRESPONDENCE:
Received/Sent: 
a) Somerset Film Bursary available.
b) Notes from the WSFG meeting in April.
c) Highways Environmental Maintenance information sheet for 2016.
d) Beckernet with Thornhill Parish Council request us to share our experience re Hinkley C with them. Cllr Morgan suggested we write back to Mr Edwards to ask what it is his councillors specifically require. Action: Clerk.
e) Keeley Rudd (CCS) asked if we would be prepared to support/sponsor funding from our Stogursey CIM fund to help pay for a Village Agent in this area. Cllr Morgan proposed that we don’t. This was seconded by Cllr Jones, and AGREED. Action: Clerk. 
f) The WSFG has been shortlisted for the Prince of Wales Award (judging was on 5.5.16).
g) Notification of closure of Lime St for roadworks on 18.5.16.
h) CCS acknowledgement of annual renewal of membership.
i) Ian Baikie is pleased to see the lengths-man back and also, he is taking issue with the Acland Hood brown sign at Clayland Corner which he reported to WSC as he believes it contravenes Planning conditions.
j) Broadband Voucher Scheme – this will be put in the parish magazine aimed at Stolford and Wick residents. Action: Clerk.
15/16
ENHANCEMENTS (Cllr Searle):
1. Working Party at The Pound
See minute 6/16/item 18.

2. Permanent Flagpole

Cllrs Elenor and Ford looked at the existing temporary flagpole and thought it could be converted to make it easier to use and/or permanent if required, therefore there is no reason to purchase a permanent flagpole.

Cllr Morgan thought it strange that during St George’s day and the Queen’s birthday period that the Church only flew the flag of St Andrews. Cllr Jones will feed back this comment at the next PCC meeting.









Cllr Turpin left the meeting at 9pm

3. Replacement Flower Boxes and Repaint Metal Grills

A team of volunteers (Cllrs Ford, Elenor, Searle and Morgan, plus Jan Ford) painted the new boxes with wood preservative. P.Cross had made an excellent job of the boxes. A further working party has been arranged for 12.5.16 at 9.30am to put the boxes in The Pound until they are moved into position. M.Maddison will transport the old soil from the existing boxes. The purchase of new compost at an estimated £50 was AGREED by members as proposed by Cllr Morgan and seconded by Cllr Elenor.

4. Hanging Baskets and Plants for Flower Boxes
Seven members responded to the Clerk’s email on 25.4.16 in favour of going ahead with the purchase of hanging baskets at a price of £18 per basket. Cllr Searle has therefore taken the baskets to Team Green Growers. Some of the chains are rusted so he asked for these to be replaced for safety purposes. The baskets will be ready at the end of May. We will need to organise a rota to water them on the days when the lengths-man is unavailable. Agenda item for the next meeting. Action: Clerk.
5. Flower Show

Cllr Searle said the school children wish to get involved with the flower show. They would like to enter the produce they are growing at the School. He asked if the parish council would be prepared to sponsor a cup and prize money for the ‘best vegetable box’. Councillors AGREED to this as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Elenor. The prize money will be the same as other children’s prizes at the Show. Cllr Tipney was asked if he would be prepared to judge the competition and said he would be delighted to do so.

16/16
HIGHWAYS (Cllr Searle):

1. When Cllr Searle phoned Highways to request action regarding Stolford potholes, it was suggested these should be reported on-line.
2. Cllr Goss reported that A.Coupe had arranged for the rubbish to be cleared from the verges and ditches following the recent vegetation clearance along the C182.
17/16
PLANNING UPDATE (Cllr Morgan):
1. 3/32/16/005 – Dawlea Farm, Stogursey. The parish council’s request for the Condition that no slurry 
would be transported to Knighton Farm had been ignored. However the other Condition (soft landscaping plan) reference C/32/16/002 has been granted.

2. 3/32/16/007 – Erection of replacement cattle shed at Culver St Farm – NO OBJECTION

3. There is also a tree management application in progress. Cllr Elenor knew the location and said that the tree is diseased and needs to be felled. Cllr Morgan said he would only ever agree to the felling of a tree if it was absolutely necessary. 
4. Cllr Morgan asked members if they could respond to him when he sent out planning notifications. 
18/16
FINANCE (The Clerk):

1. The following invoices were AGREED for payment as proposed by Cllr Elenor, seconded by Cllr Boxall:
a) A.Prowse - £456.17 (April salary) plus £27.34 other costs.

b) A.Searle - £18.97 (wood treatment for flower boxes).

c) S.Foster - £370.00 (grass cutting on 13.4.16 and 3.5.16).
d) A.Prowse - £15.58 (2 new external taps for allotments).
e) P.Cross - £200 (Flower boxes).
f) Victory Hall - £135 (Hall hire for parish council meetings 1.4.15 - 31.3.16).
g) Income Received - £10500 (50% Precept).
h) SALC - £345.55 (1080 electorate x 31.81p per head) Annual Membership Renewal.

Cllr Morgan asked if we received value for money to subscribe to SALC. The Clerk said we benefitted from a Governance and legislative perspective; a collective ‘might’ as the majority of parish and town councils are members; training; auditing and procurement processes and during the last few years of change brought about by the Localism Act, Transparency Code etc, the assistance and leadership had been invaluable. Cllr Elenor said anything that helps the Clerk should be supported. 
2. Section 2 – Annual Audit Return Accounting Statements for 2015/16
The Clerk reported that Eileen Chave had carried out the internal audit and said she did not want anything for doing this (normally we give the internal auditor £30). Cllr Goss suggested we purchase a bunch of flowers for Eileen. This was AGREED. Action: Clerk. Section 2 of the Return was APPROVED and signed by the Chairman as proposed by Cllr Ford and seconded by Cllr Boxall. The full return will now be sent to Grant Thornton. Action: Clerk. 

3. Annual Insurance Renewal:

The quotation for this year’s premium with Zurich at £640.20 is £2 less than last year, calculated by a reduction of £37 re “Money” deleted from the policy as we do not handle cash, offset by the increase in Insurance Premium Tax (a rise from 6% to 9.5%). Action: Clerk.
19/16
PUBLIC RIGHTS OF WAY – PRoW (Cllr Jones): 

1. Footpaths WL/38 and WL 23/3 south of Stogursey village have new signs.
2. Cllr Jones said there appears to be an incident of fly-tipping with 20 to 30 bags of rubbish on land beyond Croft Farm out towards the Common at Stolford. A white van has been seen in the area. Car registration numbers will be required to report this.

3. Cllr Jones said the ditch near Priors Cottage, Stolford is now concealed by long grass. Cllr Morgan said this is Highway’s responsibility and his advice for residents at Priors Cottage is to keep reporting any problems to Highways. 

Cllr Coles left the meeting at 9.40pm
20/16
GROUPS AND PANELS:
1. Cllr Searle has been invited to attend an emergency exercise regarding Operation HAROLD just outside of Combwich on 15.6.16 by the Hinkley C Policing Team.

2. Cllr Elenor reported a very successful St Geroge’s Event which raised a reasonable amount of money. It is hoped this will become an annual event.

3. Cllr Ford said it is unlikely that the pledge auction will go ahead in the Victory Hall, although Cllr Searle added that there had been several pledges at the School, so it may do. 

21/16
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on Tuesday 14 June 2016 at 7.15pm (Public Forum) followed by the main meeting at 7.30pm in The Victory Hall, Stogursey.




The meeting ended at 9.45pm
Signed:
…..……………………………………………..

Date: …………………………………………………


(Chairman) 
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